
 

 

Summary of Developments at Close of 4th Industry Conference Call - January 26, 2005 
TIA and Clearinghouses / Inter-carrier Mediation Vendors 

 
 
 
With regard to the 4th Clearinghouse and Inter-carrier Mediation Vendor ("CH/ICMV") 
conference call with TIA on January 26, participation included MACH, Syniverse 
Technologies, and VeriSign.   
 
The topic of partitioning previously un-used portions of 8-bit codes as 14-bit codes to be added 
to the available re-assignment pool was previously discussed on the 2nd and 3rd CH/ICMV 
conference calls in July 2004 and October 2004.  The previously agreed to, 90-day period for 
the codes listed under the category of "No Previous Known Technology Use" within Section 
III.B. of the ESN Administrator's Report ended in January 2005.  However, to ensure that all 
CH/ICMV had the same understanding and that no assumptions were made to the detriment of 
the industry prior to proceeding with actual re-assignments, an informal paper, "Example of    
8-bit vs. 14-bit Addressing" was circulated to CH/ICMV participants and also talked through on 
the call, with a focus on the "IF THEN" logic flow example noted on page 3 of the informal 
paper that is available as an annex of this summary document. 
  
The informal paper ended up being more helpful than anticipated as some participants on the 
call appeared to still have a need to iron out a few implementation wrinkles internally before 
ensuring there were no problems with the partitioning and re-designation as 14-bit slices of 
codes in what were previously 8-bit codes only (that is, the 009-255 range).  It was confirmed 
as suspected that some CH/ICMV applications do need to uniquely derive the set manufacturer 
identity thereby confirming that "returned" or "recovered" blocks of codes originally assigned 
as 8-bit would need to be recognized as 14-bit, similar to the MFR ID Codes 000 through 008 
that are already identified as 14-bit codes today (Section 5.4 of Electronic Serial Number 
Manufacturer's Code Assignment Guidelines and Procedures, Version 1.8a, authorizes ESN 
Administrator to be able to re-assign partially used ESN MFR ID Codes). 
  
RATIONALE:  Some sets from original 8-bit assignment may still be in use and therefore need 
to be recognized as having a 8-bit MFR ID Code, while previously un-used code ranges eligible 
for future re-assignment would need to be recognized as 14-bit "slices" of MFR ID Codes 
thereby enabling set manufacturer information to be uniquely derived in such instance(s)].  
  
A condensed set of slides distilling these 8-bit vs. 14-bit addressing considerations from the 
above annex of this summary document will be part of a TIA presentation at the CDG MEID 
Workshop as service providers also need to be formally asked the same questions as CH/ICMV 
to ensure entire industry is consistently looking at 8-bit and 14-bit addressing in the same way 
and there are no disconnects. 
  
It was agreed that the ESN Administrator can use ESN MFR ID Code 000 for assignment (as a 
portion had already been used years ago for R-UIM ID Code and other assignments). 



 

 2

TIA also asked the CH/ICMV if they would be willing to provide written confirmation to TIA 
[as requested by TR-45 Ad Hoc ESN/UIM/MEID ("EUMAG") participants], noting they had 
reviewed the ranges of four codes shown in the first section, "No Previous Known Technology 
Use" in Section III.B.  The group did not see any reason from a CH/ICMV perspective why 
these ranges of previously unused (8-bit) codes which were voluntarily returned to the ESN 
Administrator, could not be partitioned and re-assigned as 14-bit blocks.  A final validation 
conference call is set up for Monday, February 21 to close the loop: 
 

1.   on partitioning and re-assignment as 14-bit blocks of the un-used ranges of these  
4 codes [172, 173, 221, 245] that are equivalent to the numbering resource of three 
and one-half (3.5) 8-bit codes, and 

 
2.   whether written confirmation can be provided to this effect, and if not, why not.  

CH/ICMV were again asked to review their internal systems before the February 21 
call to see if there had been any identification of use of ESN serial numbers in 
portions of the 8-bit ranges noted in Section III.B. 

  
BOTTOM-LINE:  Based on current status, TIA expects to redesignate the four (4) Codes 172, 
173, 221, 245 (equivalent to 3.5 8-bit codes) presently listed under "No Previous Known 
Technology Use" in Section III.B. after the February 21 CH/ICMV call and reference in two 
sections of the ESN Administrator's Report, 
 

a. the originally assigned and used 8-bit range, and 
 
b. the un-used 8-bit portion partitioned as 14-bit blocks and added to the 

re-assignment pool 
 
Prior to the February 21 call, TIA will circulate to CH/ICMV a draft ESN Administrator's 
Report depicting how codes will be shown designated as both 8-bit and 14-bit in a returned or 
recovered scenario.  For instance, it is anticipated 8-bit codes with returned or recovery activity 
will still appear in the 8-bit section of the report indicating who the original assignment was 
made to and what range of this original 8-bit assignment was known to be deployed (and 
therefore needs to still be recognized as a 8-bit MFR ID Code assignment).  There will be a 
"pointer" to another exceptions section of the report where returned or recovered ESN MFR ID 
Codes will be referenced as 14-bit "slices" of 250 K each, similar to the way the information is 
reflected for present 14-bit codes 000 through 008, etc.  Section III.B. will be streamlined into 
three sections so it is clear what is being considered for return or recovery presently vs. what 
was previously returned or recovered and designated to be available in the assignment pool 
after completion of the 90-day consultation period with CH/ICMV, as well as any newly 
identified candidates eligible for triggering a new 90-day review. 
  
Related to the "EMERGING PROBLEM DEFINITION" discussion on pp. 5-7, the question 
was also raised on the January 26 call whether the CH/ICMV would be able to examine the 
entire "ESN universe" for evidence of activity over a specific timeframe that would be useful in 
identifying ESN MFR ID Codes (or ranges thereof), for which there does not appear to be any 
activity.  There were no CH/ICMV participants who were aware of any CH/ICMV "exception 
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reports" which identified non-use of assigned ESN MFR ID Codes, or of any internal efforts 
where resources had been designated to code or create such reports.  However, CH/ICMV 
participants did agree to further investigate internally, with this topic to be readdressed on the 
February 21 call.   
  
Service providers will also be asked this same question both at the CDG MEID workshop and 
via other means and it would certainly be helpful for service providers to consult with 
individual CH/ICMV, as appropriate, regarding the usefulness of this possible tool and its 
benefits in identifying assigned but unused ESN resources and help alleviate the exhaust of 
ESNs. 
  
The importance of this latter aspect from an ESN Administration perspective is gleaned from 
the initial review of responses received from the December 2003 letters to set manufacturers in 
the 129 through 254 range sent by TIA and subsequent contacts with assignees in the same 
range.  This pertains to the number of entities that received assignments 10 or more years ago 
for which no production records may exist or be available, due to the entity either no longer 
existing or no longer being in the CMRS business.  Clearly, if it is not known what portions of 
codes were used, it is not possible to deduce which portions were unused and therefore 
available to be re-partitioned as 14-bit and added to the pool of returned or recovered codes 
eligible for reassignment.   
 
But, if some data could be pooled or made available from either service providers or CH/ICMV 
as to what ranges of ESN MFR ID Codes could be identified and validated with an acceptable 
degree of confidence as being unused, this could provide a mechanism to further extend the 
exhaust date of the ESN resource and thus more time to migrate from ESNs-to-MEIDs without 
use of Pseudo-ESN.  In the event CH/ICMV have the data but no presently available software 
tools to extract the required information, it could be that service providers who are the 
beneficiaries of a further extended ESN exhaust date, would be willing to underwrite the tool 
development costs. 
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